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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

MAY 12, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider a proposal by HCP Brisbane LLC to develop a biotech campus at Sierra Point encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in five buildings, 1,801 parking spaces, including a five-level, 961-space parking structure, 15,000 square feet of retail, and extension of the Bay Trail

Principal Planner Swiecki noted the City Council continued the public hearing on the proposed five-building biotech campus at Sierra Point on approximately 20 acres.  He said the Council asked the staff to consider additional issues related to energy demand and greenhouse gas emissions, and the staff report addresses those issues.  He advised that the staff and consultants compared energy usage, greenhouse gas emissions, and other environmental impacts from the proposed research and development project and the original office uses and concluded that the project would result in less than a 5 percent increase in carbon dioxide emissions.

Principal Planner Swiecki stated that the City hired consultant John Zinner to look at application of LEED standards and requirements, improving energy efficiency, and on-site energy generation possibilities.  He invited Mr. Zinner to discuss the results of his study.

Mr. Zinner introduced Beth Brummitt, Brummitt Energy Associates, who did the technical work for the study.  He said he would review the assumptions behind his study, Ms. Brummitt would present the technical analysis, and he would discuss the conclusions and recommendations.  

Mr. Zinner noted that LEED is an acronym for Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design, the leading green building rating system in the country.  He explained that LEED is a point-based system that allows a developer to select particular features to improve energy efficiency and reduce environmental impacts.  LEED defines five major categories:  sustainable sites, water efficiency, energy and atmosphere, materials and resources, and indoor environmental quality; total points earned determine the level of LEED certification attained.  Mr. Zinner said Brisbane’s green building ordinance requires all commercial projects of 10,000 square feet or greater to achieve a minimum LEED Silver rating.

Mr. Zinner said his study identified a rational baseline energy efficiency and energy generation level for the proposed biotech project at Sierra Point.  He noted the study of renewable energy focused on solar photovoltaic power generation and translated improved energy performance into LEED points.  He advised that he and the staff held a conference call with the developer’s representatives to review and agree on certain underlying assumptions.  He said participants agreed to use LEED Version NC 2.2, the current standard for new construction that addresses both building shells and interiors.  Mr. Zinner noted that a separate LEED analysis was conducted for each of the five proposed buildings, and the site as a whole was also analyzed for energy generation potential.  He added that energy usage can be estimated more accurately once the actual building tenants are identified.

Ms. Brummitt described the technical steps in analyzing energy demand and potential energy production.  She said the consultants started with a conceptual base model, and then applied information regarding typical lab and office uses and building specifications.  She identified four areas where energy efficiency can be improved:  the building envelope and glazing; lighting; heating, ventilation, and air conditioning system; and special processes for biotech uses.  Ms. Brummitt gave examples of energy-efficient features in each category.  She concluded that it would be reasonable for Brisbane to expect at least an 18 percent improvement in energy use for the proposed biotech buildings at Sierra Point by incorporating energy efficiency measures, especially in the area of special processes.

Ms. Brummitt discussed the LEED standards and points for energy usage and renewable energy.  She estimated that a photovoltaic system on the garage roof of this project could generate enough electricity to offset its energy usage, and systems on the roofs of the buildings would help offset their energy demands as well.  She said that if all rooftops were used to their maximum capacity, the project could generate 790,000 to 800,000 kilowatts, approximately 4 to 10 percent of the site’s overall energy usage.

Mr. Zinner reviewed and discussed his conclusions.  He stated that it would be reasonable for the City to expect the developer to reduce energy usage by at least 18 percent, which would be one percentage point higher than the normal LEED requirement.  He recommended not requiring any renewable energy components because achieving the points required in this area would be too difficult given the process loads; he recommended requiring 3 points in the area of energy usage.  Mr. Zinner suggested that the City require the developer to do a design charette to thoroughly examine all options before proceeding with the design, and he recommended that the staff participate in that process.  He proposed that the City consider incentives to encourage developers to exceed the requirements imposed in the development agreement.

Mr. Zinner said all the major utilities in the state have a program for building owners called Savings By Design that offers free technical assistance and funding.  He noted that beginning next year, this program will provide incentives for charettes and building commissioning, a LEED-required process to verify and ensure long-term building performance.  Mr. Zinner indicated there were also federal incentives.

Mr. Zinner advised that LEED also offers points for developers in the innovation section by providing future building tenants with a framework for design efficiency.  He noted that this option is especially attractive to owners of shell buildings.

Mayor Barnes thanked Mr. Zinner and Ms. Brummitt for their presentation.

Principal Planner Swiecki noted that Mr. Zinner’s report recommends that the City not require any LEED points in the area of renewable energy.  He said the developer has made a commitment as part of the development agreement to spend $1.8 million on renewable energy, including a $300,000 contribution to the City for off-site improvements, and $1.5 million for on-site energy generation.

Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the City will be using some of the funds from the developer to conduct a wind study to determine if wind power generation is feasible at the site.

Principal Planner Swiecki indicated that the staff is recommending approval of the project, subject to the conditions detailed in the meeting packet.  He said staff believes the proposed retail liner will help create and activate a public plaza at Sierra Point and support ancillary uses.  He reviewed the resolutions and ordinances before the City Council.

City Attorney Toppel drew attention to some minor changes in the third “Whereas” clause of the development agreement.  He said the revision clarifies that “limited animal testing” does not include dogs, cats, and other mammals.  He noted that the details of the financial contributions were negotiated and approved by all parties.

CM Richardson asked which LEED standards were required.  Mr. Zinner said all projects must achieve a certain number of points in storm water management, energy efficiency, fundamental building commissioning, minimizing ozone releases, and indoor air quality; in addition, all projects must have space to store recyclable materials.

Mayor Barnes talked about use of low-glare and light-diffusing windows to reduce energy use.  Ms. Brummitt described the concept of daylighting and other energy-saving features.

CM Bologoff asked about the heights of the proposed buildings.  

John Bergschneider, HCP, responded that the applicant was proposing three four-story buildings, 85 feet tall, and two three-story buildings, 68 feet tall.  Tom Gilman, DES Architects, clarified that none of the buildings fall into the high-rise category.

Mayor Barnes opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant and audience members.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, asked if the developer would retain vested rights to develop on Parcel 3.  Mayor Barnes explained that the development agreement calls for transferring one type of use from the project to Parcel 3.  Community Development Director Prince said the master plan allocated a certain amount of overall square footage, and because HCP will not be using its entire allocation, the remainder can be transferred to the vacant site owned by Opus toward the northwest.

Ms. O’Connell expressed concern about the environmental impact report’s (EIR’s) conclusion that project benefits outweigh the unavoidable adverse impacts.  She noted that use of research animals poses an unacceptable hazard to the community, and she said increased traffic resulting from this project was also unacceptable.  She objected to giving this developer any vested rights.  Ms. O’Connell suggested allowing construction of one building at a time to provide more accurate estimates of energy demands.

Ms. O’Connell commented that $1.8 million was an insufficient amount to cover a solar system on the roof of the parking garage, and she recommended requiring more.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, urged the City to require more than an 18 percent reduction in energy usage.  She noted that basic changes in building orientation, daylighting, and materials can make a substantial difference in energy efficiency over future years.  She acknowledged that it was difficult to predict the project’s energy usage before knowing the specific tenants, but she stressed the importance of having this information to adequately assess potential environmental impacts.  Ms. Dillworth said the developer’s offer of $1.8 million was not beneficial enough for the City.  She recommended that the City require the developer to participate in a shared transportation project, provide wind and solar resources for a future municipal utility program. 

Ms. Dillworth questioned the adequacy of a $2 million indemnity to protect the public or the City in the event of a catastrophic disaster.  She expressed reservations about Brisbane allowing a kind of research and development prohibited in many European countries.  She pointed out that a Biosafety Level 3 is equivalent to Lawrence Livermore Labs, which allows a wide spectrum of viruses, bacteria, and fungal agents that are harmful to human health.  Ms. Dillworth provided documents about laboratory accidents and problems.  She objected to any suggestion that biotech uses were as safe as office uses.  She also provided copies of the City of Berkeley’s ordinance addressing nanoparticles, and she urged Brisbane to consider similar protection.

Mary Gutekanst, Brisbane, asked about the cost of wind study.  She expressed her opinion that $1.8 million was a very small amount for such a substantial campus with five buildings.  She questioned whether the investment in renewable energy was just a token, considering the potential of the entire site.  

Ms. Gutekanst said she wondered how long it would take to have the proposed buildings actually constructed.  She noted that standards are likely to change over time, and the agreement should provide for ongoing review and updating of energy requirements.  She added that a new LEED standard is expected to be promulgated early the following year.

Ms. Gutekanst agreed with Ms. Dillworth that the City should require the developer to participate in programs to address the effects of traffic and reduce vehicle trips.  She expressed concern about the need to find out more about the specific building tenants in order to accurately estimate energy usage and plan for renewable energy.  She recommended that the Council require these issues to be revisited as more information becomes available.  She advocated setting a percentage target of energy usage for renewable energy systems, either on- or off-site.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, thanked CM Bologoff for making sure no companion animals would be used for research at Sierra Point.  He expressed concern about the suitability of the site for Level 3 facilities, given its limited access and the potential for serious accidents.  He recommended a comprehensive study with the Fire Department to determine what type of emergency equipment Brisbane would need to adequately respond to hazardous materials incidents at Sierra Point.  Mr. Bouscal emphasized the need to protect the community and protect emergency responders.

Colleen Mackin, Brisbane resident, expressed concern about the adequacy of the traffic mitigation measures to address the impacts of the project.  She talked about large residential developments in communities to the north and south, and pointed out that the EIR does not address the narrow transportation corridor going through Brisbane.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Waldo noted there was a comment about the adequacy of the indemnity provisions, but the development agreement indicates in Section 13 that the amount is unlimited.  City Attorney Toppel confirmed that understanding.  He clarified that the $2 million limit applies to insurance coverage, but there was no limit on indemnification to the City for any claims, damage, or losses.  He added that the City normally requires $2 million in insurance coverage to deal with construction-related items.

Mayor Barnes commented that the City plans to use the $300,000 contribution from the developer for installation of solar panels on City Hall, which will directly benefit the City. 

In response to concerns about diseases and biological hazards, Mayor Barnes noted that plague is endemic on San Bruno Mountain, and there are many other diseases present in the environment.  He clarified that the object of biotechnology is to cure and prevent diseases.  

Mayor Barnes talked about the level of biological threats and how accidents are handled by laboratory facilities.  He said typical fires pose more danger to firefighters than chemical incidents.

Mayor Barnes expressed his opinion that the traffic measures had been adequately studied, and that there were certain traffic effects that could not be mitigated to a more acceptable level.  He talked about the City of Brisbane’s interaction with other communities in San Mateo County and the region.  He assured members of the public that cumulative impacts were being taken into consideration and that the development was not being considered in isolation.

CM Conway recommended requiring the developer to participate in a transportation relief program.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the mitigation measures identified in the EIR include preparation of a congestion management plan.

Judith Malamut, LSA Associates, stated that the traffic analysis included collecting information from neighboring cities about anticipated developments, and that data was included in the EIR assumptions and used in the traffic analysis.  She said the traffic mitigation measures in the EIR entailed changing signals, adding signals, changing and lengthening lanes, and restriping intersections around Sierra Point to provide more capacity.

Councilmembers discussed the Bi-County Transportation Plan involving San Mateo and San Francisco Counties.

At 9:15 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:23 p.m.

CM Conway asked for more details about the off-center glass trellis element mentioned on Page 6 of Resolution No. 2008-12.  Principal Planner Swiecki said that condition relates to the exterior of the parking structure facing the Marina and would not affect the rooftop.

Referring to Page 9 of the Zinner report, CM Conway noted that tenants of the building will be expected to participate in energy efficiency measures, as reflected in Exhibit E to the Development Agreement.  He asked how the participation of tenants will be ensured.  City Attorney Toppel said the building as a whole will have to meet the LEED Silver standard; the City will enforce the green building ordinance on the owner, and it will be the owner’s responsibility to pass those obligations along to the tenants.  He added that the City will be reviewing plans and drawings for tenant improvements to make sure appropriate energy efficiency measures are incorporated.

City Attorney Toppel advised that the Development Agreement specifies that buildings will have to meet all applicable building codes and standards, a category that includes the City’s green building ordinance.  He noted that the green building ordinance automatically updates to the latest version of the standards.

CM Conway noted that the Bay Conservation and Development Commission (BCDC) issued a report indicating the sea levels will rise as a result of global warming, and he asked how this development at Sierra Point would be protected.  

City Manager Holstine said BCDC is working with local agencies to begin planning how to cope with a potential rise in sea levels throughout the Bay Area.  He noted that when he attended a recent BCDC presentation, he got the impression that local governments will be on their own in dealing with this problem.  He added that the staff is making arrangements for a BCDC representation to make a presentation at a future City Council meeting.

City Manager Holstine observed that it would not be very effective for the City to try to address this global issue on a project-by-project basis.  He advocated a regional, state, and federal approach instead.

Principal Planner Swiecki stated that BCDC submitted comments on the EIR, and the City responded and incorporated that information.  He added that the rate and extent of rising sea levels is still under investigation.

Community Development Director Prince said the City of Brisbane began talking about global warming a couple years ago, and the Health and Safety Element of the General Plan was updated to address this issue.  He noted that once the state determines baseline levels for greenhouse gas emissions, local governments will be able to monitor and address future emissions levels.

CM Conway commented that there are still many uncertainties regarding the energy usage of tenants and the potential of the site for generating wind energy.  He expressed concern that a biotech use would use far more energy than an office use.  Mayor Barnes pointed out that biotech uses generate fewer vehicle trips and save energy that way.  He recommended looking at overall energy impacts.

In response to a question from a member of the public, Mayor Barnes recalled that the wind study for the Baylands cost approximately $30,000.

CM Conway observed that the project will meet the LEED Silver standard, will include a solar energy component and funds for a City project, and may include a wind power system, depending on the results of the wind study.  

CM Conway noted that Item E under Section 17.18.030 of Ordinance No. 528 indicates that hazardous material will be a major component of the activities on the site, and live animals will be used in research.  He asked about the implications of a Biosafety Level 3.  Principal Planner Swiecki said that after looking at what other jurisdictions have done, the staff determined that it would be prudent for Brisbane to cap research and development activities at Level 3, which would require a conditional use permit.  CM Conway expressed concern about the hazards entailed in Level 3 and recommended requiring that the City Council review conditional use permits for any R&D use, regardless of level.

CM Waldo observed that both ordinances were being introduced for a first reading at this meeting.  City Attorney Toppel confirmed that final versions of both ordinances will come back to the City Council for a second reading before approval.  

CM Waldo proposed changing the language to provide for City Council review of conditional use permits.  Mayor Barnes questioned the need to require an extra level of City Council review, and CM Waldo said he shared that concern.

City Manager Holstine noted that conditional uses, including Item E, would normally be reviewed by the Planning Commission, and there is a procedure for Council review of certain items.  City Attorney Toppel observed that the Planning Director would still make a preliminary determination as to whether a proposed use was hazardous.  He said an alternative would be for the Planning Director to notify the City Council in those cases, and then the City Council can decide whether each such application warrants a special review.

CM Waldo recommended that Council adopt Ordinance No. 528 and instruct the staff to revise that section to provide an alternative to the normal review and approval process.  CM Richardson expressed support for this approach.

CM Bologoff said that in reviewing the documents, he still had concerns about emergency response and air quality impacts generated by construction activities.

Referring to Page 12 of Resolution No. 2008-10, Section 8.1.1, the no-project alternative, CM Bologoff commented that no development of the site is likely under the current soft market conditions, and he suggested revising that language.  Ms. Malamut clarified that Section 8.1.1 simply describes the no-project alternative that was evaluated in the EIR and already approved by the City.


1.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-10 certifying the final EIR and making the findings required, pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by Mayor Barnes, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-10 as proposed.  

Mayor Barnes noted that the EIR contains a statement of overriding considerations and recognizes concerns about traffic issues and other impacts.  He emphasized the need to balance the benefits of the project against its unavoidable risks.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed project was an appropriate infill development of vacant and underutilized land, and said the project will improve public space and trails, enhance the City’s tax revenues, and provide employment opportunities.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


2.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-11 approving General Plan Amendment Case GPA-2-05

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-11 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


3.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 528 approving Zoning Text Amendment RZ-02-05

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to introduce Ordinance No. 528 with the amendments to Section 17.18.030, Item E.  The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (CM Bologoff and CM Conway opposed).


4.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-12 approving the proposed amendment to the Combined Site and Architectural Design Guidelines for Sierra Point and Design Permit DP-06-05 and Parking Modification Use Permit UP-12-07

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2008-12 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


5.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 529 approving Development Agreement DA-1-07

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to introduce Ordinance No. 529 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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